

April 20, 2021

Re: Indianapolis FedEx Mass Shooting - Supporting the Sikh community

Dear < MEMBER>,

Like you, we are deeply saddened by the senseless act of deadly violence at the FedEx facility in Indianapolis where eight people were viciously murdered, including four Sikhs. On behalf of the Sikh Coalition, the nation's largest Sikh civil rights organization, we write to urge your action in support of the investigation and to outline longer-term recommendations that can help ensure the future safety of the diverse communities that make up the great Hoosier state.

By way of background, Sikhism is the world's fifth largest religion, with over 25 million followers. Sikhs began settling in Indiana more than 50 years ago, and the community established its first gurdwara (Sikh house of worship) in 1999. We estimate that there are at least 8,000 - 10,000 Sikhs who currently live in Indiana. In the last two decades, the Sikh population in greater Indianapolis has experienced significant growth. As a community that has proudly been a part of the Indiana fabric for generations, Sikhs deserve to be safe in their workplaces, homes, schools, and houses of worship —without hate and bias.

We recognize that a motive has not yet been established by law enforcement; however, the attacker's knowledge of the demographics of this workplace and who he was targeting, as well as his personal history must be taken into account in order to acknowledge the impact of hate, bias and white supremacist activity affecting our communities. Based on public reporting, the shooter allegedly had a propensity for violence -- something his mother had previously warned law enforcement about. On March 3, 2020 Brandon Hole's mother went to the Indianapolis Metropolitan Police Department (IMPD) after her son had purchased a shotgun. She warned law enforcement that her son might commit "suicide by cop." At this time, FBI agents stated that they did not identify Hole as espousing a racially motivated ideology. However, according to April 20, 2021 media reports, when IMPD officers went to the family's home, one of the officers went upstairs to seize the shotgun and "observed what through his training and experience indicated was white supremist websites" on Hole's computer. At the time, officers also reportedly notified the criminal intelligence unit about what was observed on Hole's computer and took the shotgun to the police department's property room with "seized by dangerous person" written on the inventory sheet. To that end, the Sikh Coalition strongly urges both the IMPD and the FBI to fully investigate Mr. Hole's attack on the Indianapolis FedEx facility, including all bias motivating factors which may be at play.



It was no accident that the shooter targeted this particular FedEx facility where he had previously worked and knew was overwhelmingly staffed by Sikhs. This was not a crime of convenience or a spur-of-the-moment attack; it was one of methodical planning and selection. As such, we implore your office to help ensure that there is an unfettered investigation into motive, without leaving any stone unturned regarding bias as a motivating factor. We also ask that your office ensure that these concerns are not prematurely dismissed.

The most recent available FBI data shows that 2019 was the deadliest year for hate crimes. Sadly, Sikhs were once again among the top five faith groups targeted on the basis of religion. As members of a religious minority who have been frequently targeted in violent attacks, often motivated by bias, we remain deeply concerned about how bias, bigotry and the resulting backlash impact all of our communities.

To address these broader concerns, we request that your office stand in solidarity with the Indiana Sikh community and other minority communities and pledge action that will ensure the safety of your constituents by supporting the policy goals shared below:

- Unequivocally demand that local, state, and federal law enforcement agencies conduct a comprehensive and thorough investigation into the shooter's motive including accurately identifying any nexus to white supremacist ideology based on the shooter's personal history. Doing so would signal to your constituents that no one should be targeted because of their race, color, religion, national origin, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, or disability.
- Request state and federal funding for 360-degree victim assistance services
  that include language accessible hate crime reporting, mental health services,
  comprehensive trauma-informed support, and technical assistance and
  advocates for victims and survivors of hate crimes and mass casualty incidents
  such as these.
- 3. Increase diversity and inclusion initiatives that ensure that Sikhs and other religious minorities are an active part of local, municipal, county, and state stakeholder initiatives. Far too often the Sikh community is not included in policy reform initiatives, stakeholder meetings, educational awareness initiatives, or in consideration of appointed positions.



4. Expand religious literacy by taking the necessary next steps to ensure that learning about the Sikh community, faith, and traditions become a meaningful part of Indiana's public education. In 2020, the Indiana Board of Education approved learning about Sikhism in the state's social studies standards for public schools. However, there must be a commitment towards professional development trainings for educators and curriculum development partnerships to ensure that this trickles down into classrooms and that Sikh students feel represented and supported in their schools.

We are also happy to provide resources, sample social media messaging, information on the Sikh community, and guidance on how to support the aforementioned recommendations. If you would like us to keep you informed about vigils or other ways to support the Indianapolis Sikh community, please let us know and we will make sure to share those with you.

We thank you for your efforts to help protect the communities we serve and look forward to working with your office to move these important policy priorities forward.

Sincerely,

Sim J. Singh

Sr. Manager of Policy and Advocacy

**Sikh Coalition**Washington, D.C.
Tel: 347-697-8576

Email: sim@sikhcoalition.org

NikkiSingh

Nikki Singh

Policy and Advocacy Manager

Sikh Coalition

New York, NY

Tel: (732) 924-5945

Email: nikki@sikhcoalition.org